

## Consumers First 2025 Administrative Agenda: Regulatory Policy Solutions to Drive Value Into the U.S. Health Care System

America's families, workers, employers and clinicians are caught in a severe health care affordability and quality crisis. While policymakers have taken steps in recent years to begin to lower health care costs and to improve health outcomes, much work is left to be done. Our current system is riddled with broken incentives that reward health care monopolies and facilitate price gouging instead of promoting the health, well-being and financial security of families and communities.

Consumers First brings together diverse organizations representing families, working people, employers, and primary care clinicians to redesign the economic incentives of health care payment and delivery models that drive unaffordable, low-quality health care. Our coalition is united in our work to serve as a counterweight to the entrenched business interests of the health care industry, with the goal of ensuring the policies and programs that govern our health care system meet the needs of the people it purports to serve.

Some critical policy changes require congressional action, as laid out in Consumers First's <u>legislative agenda</u> for the 119th Congress. But many solutions fall within the authority of the executive branch, and this paper offers specific proposals consistent with stated Trump administration goals and past actions that would address the critical issue of health care affordability and value.

The Trump administration [including the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), Department of Labor (DOL), Department of the Treasury (Treasury), and Department of Justice (DOJ); the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation (CMMI), and the Federal Trade Commission (FTC)] can seize the important opportunities available to create a more sustainable health care system, and to reduce inefficiencies and market failures while ensuring all Americans have access to high-quality, low-cost care. We urge the Trump administration to protect the existing infrastructure of our American health care system and to make critical improvements that would make our health care system more effective and affordable. Consumers First urges the administration to advance the following five key policy reforms, which will reduce inefficiency and drive value into the U.S. health care system in 2025 and beyond.











### **Five Key Policy Reforms**

- Drive down costs and improve quality for consumers, working people and employers by addressing consolidated health care markets and removing distortions created by ineffective payments systems.
- 2. Lower prescription drug costs for our nation's families.
- 3. Increase price and quality transparency to create a more efficient, fair and equitable health care system.
- **4.** Establish national data-sharing and interoperability standards to reduce waste and improve health care quality.
- **5.** Develop and implement a national health workforce strategy to address persistent shortages and improve care delivery.

### THE PROBLEM: INFLATED, IRRATIONAL PRICES AND POOR OUTCOMES

Rising health care costs are a direct threat to the economic security of families, working people, employers and clinicians across the country. In the United States, health care spending has grown by more than seventy-six times over the last 50 years, from \$74 billion in 1970 to nearly \$5 trillion in 2023 and accounting for nearly one-fifth of our nation's gross domestic product.<sup>1</sup> Over the last several years, health care costs have risen faster than inflation and have outpaced workers' wages, making it more difficult for families to access the health care they need at a price they can afford:<sup>2</sup>

- Over the course of one year, from 2022 to 2023, average family health insurance premiums increased 6.7%, while inflation increased 5.0% and workers' wages increased only 4.3%.<sup>3</sup>
- The total cost of a family employer-sponsored insurance plan increased an astounding 272% in the past two decades, rising from \$6,438 annually in 2000 to \$23,968 in 2023.4
- Deductible-related costs for workers have also grown significantly, with the average annual deductible for an individual employee's coverage nearly doubling in just a decade, from \$1,025 in 2010 to \$2,004 in 2021.<sup>5</sup>
- Forty-four percent of people in the U.S. report that they did not see a doctor when they needed to because of high health care costs, and nearly one-third of people report that the cost of medical care interferes with their ability to secure basic needs like food and stable housing.<sup>6</sup>

Despite all this health care spending and rising health care costs, the health of our nation's families and workers suffers. More than 60% of adults across our nation live with chronic illnesses, including heart disease, cancer, diabetes and obesity.<sup>7</sup> Chronic disease rates in the U.S. have increased by 7 million to 9 million people every five years.<sup>8</sup> At the same time, Americans are faced with lower life expectancy and higher maternal and infant mortality than similar Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries.<sup>9</sup> Moreover, preventable harms are reaching patients and causing unnecessary suffering. Health care-acquired infections are a leading cause of death in the U.S., causing more than 72,000 patients to die each year while nearly 800,000 additional Americans die or become permanently disabled annually due to misdiagnosis.<sup>10</sup> These preventable harms and deaths are largely due to systemic issues that individual health care professionals are unable to address without system-level change.

Simply put, our nation is in the midst of a health care affordability and quality crisis.

## What is driving this crisis?

These worsened health outcomes and excessively high prices are the product of broken financial incentives within the U.S. health care system — a system that rewards building local monopolies and price gouging instead of rewarding value in promoting the health, well-being and financial security of the community. This economic waste resulting from excessive health care spending also has created an economic burden for the federal government, state governments and taxpayers.

# There are two principal financial drivers of unaffordable care and poor health for the American people:

- 1. High health care prices driven by industry consolidation and the anti-competitive practices of corporate health systems.
- 2. Misaligned financial incentives in our dominant payment models, including fee-forservice economics.

Decades of unchecked industry consolidation — particularly among hospital systems and prescription drug corporations — have destroyed any real competition in our health care sector, allowing industry to dramatically increase their prices every year with little to no transparency into the true costs associated with delivering care.

Prices are high, rising, inflated and irrationally variable across a wide range of health care goods and services, and prices are opaque to those who need that information the most. Every person should be able to know upfront what they will be charged for health care services, whether it is an X-ray, MRI, surgery or other procedure. Yet health care is one of the only sectors in the U.S. economy where prices are hidden from consumers and other purchasers until after they receive the service and a bill for care.<sup>11</sup> In addition to a lack of transparency in pricing, health care professionals and patients are also unable to easily access or share data, creating a significant barrier to ensuring our nation's families have the high-quality health care they deserve.<sup>12</sup>

Moreover, current financial structures, like an overreliance on fee-for-service payments, mean the health care delivery system is driven to perform a higher number of procedures and services in more expensive care settings, with limited to no accountability as to whether these services are cost-effective, improve patient health outcomes, address health-related social needs, or improve access to care for Americans.

These payment distortions also impact the supply, composition and distribution of the U.S. health care workforce, which is currently inadequate to meet the needs of our nation's families. Significant workforce shortages in critical areas, like primary care and behavioral health, have existed for decades and were further exacerbated by the extreme stress, demands and working conditions placed on health care professionals during the COVID-19 pandemic, which led to increased burnout, exhaustion and trauma.<sup>13</sup> As a result, consumers experience delayed care, difficulty getting appointments and worse health outcomes — effects that continue to impact people today.<sup>14</sup>

We simply cannot afford to continue at this rate. Federal and state policymakers are beginning to take targeted action to stem the tide of unchecked consolidation, ban anticompetitive behaviors and address the broken financial incentives found across the U.S. health care system. In 2019, the Trump administration issued hospital price transparency and transparency in coverage rules, which continued to be implemented by the Biden administration. Congress passed the bipartisan Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2021, which included a ban on gag clauses that restricted employers from accessing their health care claims data and the information they need to assess the true value of the health care they are buying for their employees.<sup>15</sup> In early 2025, the Trump administration issued an executive order that seeks to strengthen hospital price transparency requirements and enforcement, including by requiring hospitals to post their prices in dollars and cents with no exception. Now is the time for policymakers to build on that work and implement additional policy changes that will make the health care sector more competitive, make health care more affordable and allow our nation's families to access the health and health care they deserve.

### THE SOLUTIONS

To address the U.S. health care cost and quality crisis and ensure economic security for our nation's families, workers and businesses, Consumers First urges the Trump administration to implement key administrative policy reforms that will root out the waste and inefficiencies driven by corporate health systems and drive competition and high-value care into the U.S. health care system.

#### 1. Lower health care costs and improve quality for consumers, working people and employers by addressing consolidated health care markets and removing distortions created by ineffective payments systems.

Our health care affordability crisis is largely driven by health care industry consolidation — particularly among hospitals — which has eliminated healthy competition and led to irrational and inflated health care prices.<sup>16</sup> This has taken place without meaningful regulatory oversight or intervention and is made worse by the broken financial incentives in our current health care payment system, which drive consolidation and fail to hold the health care system accountable for the affordability or quality of the care being delivered. As a result, over the last three decades, health care prices, and in particular hospital prices, have increased a staggering 600%, now accounting for nearly one-third of U.S. health care spending and growing more than four times faster than workers' paychecks.<sup>17</sup>

## *Consumers First* urges the Trump administration to make the following regulatory changes to prevent and mitigate the impacts of consolidated health care markets:

- CMS should enact comprehensive site-neutral payments, requiring Medicare and Medicaid to pay the same rates across on- and off-campus hospital outpatient departments, ambulatory surgical centers and independent doctor's offices while protecting access to care in underserved rural and urban communities. This would build on the provision included in the April 15, 2025, executive order directing HHS to explore ways to address payment differentials in drug administration across sites of care.
- CMS should require off-campus hospital outpatient departments to use a separate identifier when billing to Medicare to ensure large hospital systems do not overcharge for the care they deliver in outpatient settings.
- CMS should prohibit anti-competitive contracting terms, such as "anti-tiering," "anti-steering," and "all-or-nothing" clauses, in provider and insurer contracts, as a condition of Medicare participation for hospitals, in consultation with DOJ and FTC.
- CMS should prohibit clinician and health care worker employment arrangements from containing anti-competitive contracting terms, such as "non-compete" clauses, which, for instance, may interfere with the continuity of the primary care patient-physician relationship, as a condition of Medicare participation for hospitals in consultation with DOJ and FTC.

- FTC and DOJ should build upon previous efforts to strengthen antitrust enforcement by ensuring that federal antitrust laws are fully applied to horizontal and vertical integration, and cross-market mergers between various health care entities, including hospital systems, independent physician practices, pharmacy benefit managers and health insurers, with a particular focus on transactions that fall below federal reporting requirements, such as serial mergers and rollups.
- Preserve and strengthen FTC and DOJ staffing and resources dedicated to enforcement of antitrust laws as well as increase interagency coordination and resource sharing between FTC, DOJ and HHS to inform antitrust and market oversight and enforcement of patient safeguards in federal health care programs.
- FTC should continue to use the Merger Retrospective Program to uncover new forms of antitrust activity between health care entities that may undermine healthy competition in health care markets and negatively impact health care affordability, access and quality.

## *Consumers First* also urges the Trump administration to address key payment distortions that fail to hold the health care system accountable for delivering high-value care:

- CMS should rebalance the Medicare Physician Fee Schedule (MPFS) so payments better reflect the value of Medicare services, including increased payment rates for high-value services that historically have been undervalued, such as primary care and behavioral health services.
- CMS should preserve and scale existing payment models that use prospective, ongoing payments not tied to fee-for-service reimbursement, such as States Advancing All-Payer Health Equity Approaches and Development (AHEAD), ACO REACH, ACO Primary Care Flex, and Transforming Episode Accountability Model (TEAM) models, with the goal of establishing alternate payment models as the core reimbursement models under the Medicare program.<sup>18</sup>
- CMS should increase federally approved opportunities for states to adopt and operate global hospital budgets and multipayer models that hold the health care system accountable for the total cost of care and health outcomes.

#### 2. Lower prescription drug costs for our nation's families.

The benefits of pharmaceutical drug therapies are substantial, but these benefits often come with significant financial costs to patients and to payers. In 2022, the United States spent \$406 billion on prescription drugs, which accounted for 9% of national health care spending.<sup>19</sup> Spending on prescription drugs from 2021 to 2022 (8.4% growth) grew significantly faster than spending for physician and clinical services (2.7% growth) and hospital care (2.2% growth).<sup>20</sup> High and rising prices of prescription drugs impact consumers' access to the medicines they need and their ability to afford other health services and basic necessities.<sup>21</sup> Fundamental to reducing the escalating cost of prescription drugs is implementing reforms that will lower list prices, increase transparency and promote competition.

## *Consumers First* urges the Trump administration to make the following regulatory changes:

- HHS should advance policies that lower drug costs by ensuring prices are competitive and align with their value to drive drug innovation and access to affordable drugs. These efforts should build on the recent efforts to lower prescription drug costs in Medicare by promoting policies that lower prescription drug costs in the commercial market as well.
- The Food and Drug Administration and the United States Patent and Trademark Office should rein in and provide enhanced oversight of key patent abuses and loopholes that allow drug companies to drive up the cost of prescription drugs, such as patent thickets, product hopping and pay-for-delay practices, to improve innovation and competition in the prescription drug market.
- HHS should require drug manufacturers to report information and supporting documentation to justify price increases for drugs and biological products, and HHS should publicly report on that data.
- FTC should use its authority to oversee prescription drug markets and investigate consolidation among drug manufacturers, pharmacy benefit managers and group purchasing organizations.

## 3. Increase price and quality transparency to create a more efficient, fair and equitable health care system

The lack of national, real-time health care data — including utilization, pricing and payment — has been a major hindrance to improving health outcomes and reducing health care costs.<sup>22</sup> Price transparency would unveil how irrational health care prices have become as a result of health care industry consolidation and would promote healthy competition across and within U.S. health care markets.<sup>23</sup> Moreover, unveiling the underlying prices of health care services and pairing them with meaningful health care quality information would allow consumers and purchasers to make more informed choices about their care, enable researchers to identify which health care markets are generating low-value care, and inform policymakers on how best to deploy targeted policy solutions to increase competition and drive high-value health care.<sup>24</sup> Such data should be collected and made available in a manner that protects confidentiality and privacy, as is the standard of practice in other industries.

#### *Consumers First* urges the Trump administration to make the following regulatory changes:

- CMS should strengthen hospital price transparency requirements by:
  - Requiring negotiated rates to be posted in dollars and cents: no exceptions, no estimates.

- Requiring a standard code format to report on services, including Current Procedural Terminology (CPT) and Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System (HCPCS), not facility-specific codes.
- Mandating that hospitals disclose prices across a nationally uniform set of highcost, high-volume services, instead of allowing hospitals to selectively report 230 of the 300 shoppable services as under current regulation.
- Removing the price estimator loophole that allows hospitals to bypass the requirement to post the 300 shoppable services.
- Removing the current \$2 million maximum fine and increase the civil monetary penalty for hospitals with 31 beds or more to \$300 per bed per day to create a stronger financial incentive for noncompliant hospitals to comply.
- Requiring hospital executives to attest to the completeness and accuracy of disclosed pricing data in compliance with the hospital price transparency rule.
- Requiring all disclosed pricing information to be paired with quality information.
- CMS should require that hospitals publicly report and submit to CMS ownership transparency information, including their parent company name, address and ownership structure (such as private equity, insurer or hospital) as well as any recent mergers, acquisitions or other changes to ownership on an ongoing basis, but no less than quarterly.
- HHS should establish a national all-payer claims database (APCD) and require both public and private payers to report health care utilization and claims data to the national APCD, stratified by patient characteristics and demographics.
- HHS should build on the work of existing multistakeholder forums, such as Core Quality Measures Collaborative (CQCM) and Partnership for Quality Measurement (PQM), by establishing an actionable, comprehensive process and plan to harmonize reporting of performance and quality measures across all payers, incentivizing the delivery of high-value and high-quality care. Ultimately, quality data should be paired with corresponding pricing data and be made available to the public, payers and policymakers to drive higher-value care across the health care system.<sup>25</sup>
- The Department of the Treasury should use existing authority to set clear guidelines for nonprofit hospitals that define a "community benefit" and require that nonprofit hospitals publicly disclose financial and programmatic information on their community benefit work at the facility level to promote meaningful transparency and public accountability. Hospitals out of compliance with these requirements should risk losing their nonprofit status.

## 4. Establish national data-sharing and interoperability standards to reduce waste and improve health care quality.

The flow of well-managed and protected health care data is central to improving health care quality and driving down costs across the health care system. National standards are essential for reducing waste and inefficiencies in the health care system by enabling the real-time coordination of health care services across health care clinicians and organizations. Access to interoperable and transparent data enables hospitals, clinicians and payers to provide higher-quality, less costly care.<sup>26</sup> For example, having access to this data would specifically enable clinicians to treat patients without unnecessarily repeating expensive tests like MRIs, CT scans or invasive blood draws.

Recent efforts to strengthen industrywide standards — including the 21st Century Cures Act, the CMS Interoperability and Patient Access Final Rule (CMS-9115-F), and the Office of the National Coordinator for Health IT, Health Data Technology and Interoperability: Certification Program Updates, Algorithm Transparency, and Information Sharing (HTI-1) Final Rule — take meaningful steps to improve data interoperability and better ensure health information flows to the health care clinicians and patients who need it. However, despite these recent efforts, health care data are still often inaccessible and nearly impossible to share for clinicians and patients.<sup>27</sup> It is vital that data be made more broadly available and interoperable across the payment and delivery system.

#### *Consumers First* urges the Trump administration to make the following regulatory changes:

- HHS should require all payers, health care providers and public health agencies to participate in mandatory exchange of accurate, real-time data by:
  - Regulating vendor and provider industries to eliminate data exchange fees and data blocking and ensure efficient data systems, building on recently proposed regulations.
- HHS should build on the 21st Century Cures Act final rule enacted in 2020 by mandating the expansion of interoperability standards to support and enable exchange of data between health care professionals, health systems, payers, public health agencies and social service agencies across the following categories of data: medical and clinical, prescription drug, dental, behavioral health, and available social services data, and provide states with appropriate technical assistance to carry out these updates. HHS should further:
  - Ensure that those systems have the ability to effectively allow the information to be used in real time to provide high-quality, coordinated health care to consumers and to protect patient privacy for sensitive health care data to ensure the data is only used for the delivery of medically necessary care by health care professionals and institutions.

#### 5. Develop and implement a national health workforce strategy

A robust health care workforce is essential to achieving a high-quality and high-value health care system that serves the diverse needs of consumers, workers and their families. Yet, the current supply, composition and distribution of the health workforce falls severely short of meeting the health care needs of our nation. In fact, 120 million people live in communities with critical shortages of mental health care workers, 77 million people live in communities with shortages of primary care workers, and 60 million people live in communities with shortages of dental care providers. Moreover, nearly 3 million Americans live in areas that also lack access to high-speed internet, which is necessary for telehealth.<sup>28</sup> The U.S. health care workforce crisis is expected to worsen, as predictions indicate our nation will face a shortage of 139,000 physicians by 2033, especially among primary care and in rural communities.<sup>29</sup>

Longstanding workforce shortages are driven by a wide variety of factors, including high medical training costs and student loan debt, unbalanced physician reimbursement, increased administrative burden and complexity, and health care workplace violence rates five times higher than other settings, all resulting in high rates of burnout and turnover.<sup>30</sup> Primary care clinicians, for instance, are systematically underpaid commensurate with the critical role they play in delivering high-value and preventive health care and managing chronic disease, due to payment distortions originating in the Medicare program.<sup>31</sup> Direct care workers — like home health aides, certified nursing assistants and personal care aides — who provide essential hands-on support to millions of older adults and people with disabilities, face low wages, limited benefits and high turnover rates, further exacerbating gaps in access to care.<sup>32</sup>

These drivers were exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic, in which health care workers faced shortages of personal protective equipment, salary cuts, reduced benefits and excessive demands for overtime all while putting their lives on the line to combat a historic global pandemic.<sup>33</sup> As a result, record levels of health care professionals experienced severe burnout, and a significant number quit or wanted to quit their jobs.<sup>34</sup> The effects were lasting, and turnover remains high in the health care industry.<sup>35</sup>

The U.S. needs a comprehensive strategy that focuses on both retaining current health care professionals and attracting new professionals from across the nation to ensure all communities have access to the health care they need. For instance, we must address that certain health care professionals, including those delivering primary care and behavioral health care, have long been undervalued and underpaid in the health care payment system. Moreover, we need to reduce the administrative burden placed on health care professionals by streamlining and harmonizing quality reporting requirements so clinicians can focus on delivering patient care to our nation's families.

#### *Consumers First* urges the Trump administration to make the following regulatory changes:

- The White House, in coordination with HHS, should establish a National Health Workforce Committee that makes recommendations to Congress on key policy changes needed to solve the nation's urgent health workforce crisis and build a robust health care workforce that can meet the health and health care needs of consumers in the 21st century and beyond. Among the committee's responsibilities should be:
  - Making recommendations to Congress based on analyzing key trends in the national health workforce, including identifying the appropriate supply of health workers to meet national demand, making assessments of current and future health workforce needs, and identifying health workforce needs by community and geographic areas as well as by health care specialty and provider type, with a particular focus on health professionals associated with the most acute and persistent national shortages, such as primary care and behavioral health professionals.
  - Collaborating with the secretary of HHS to publish, implement and update on an annual basis a systematic workforce development plan that includes education, training and payment for primary care clinicians (both physician and nonphysician), behavioral health clinicians, allied health professionals, public health workers and community providers.
- CMS should preserve and advance efforts to support the delivery of advanced primary care services and create sustainable financing for primary care, such as primary care-centered CMMI models, the G2211 add-on code for primary care services and the Advanced Primary Care Management bundled codes included in the Calendar Year 2025 MPFS rule. These efforts are critical for reducing administrative burden for clinicians and are important steps focused on increasing payment for primary care services that improve health outcomes.
- CMS should improve the accuracy and integrity of core risk adjustment methodologies (for example, the CMS-Hierarchical Condition Categories (HCC) risk adjustment model) that are used to set benchmarks and payment adjustments in the Medicare Shared Savings Program, Medicare Advantage and CMMI models.
  - Improve the ability of risk adjustment to account for the nonmedical factors that drive health outcomes, such as food quality and environmental factors, to ensure payments reflect the complexity of care provided, and to ensure people with chronic illness and comorbidities have access to the doctors and care they need to effectively manage their health.

- CMS should strengthen quality measurements programs across Medicare, including through performance-based payment programs such as the Hospital Quality Reporting program, to hold the system accountable for driving improvements in health care quality and outcomes for patients and consumers. All measures should be stratified by patient characteristics and demographics.
- HHS should expand and strengthen loan forgiveness and assistance programs for the primary care, behavioral health and nonphysician workforce.

### CONCLUSION

By enacting these policy recommendations, the Trump administration can help realign the economic incentives and design of health care payment and delivery to ensure the system delivers the health and high-value care that all people across the nation need and deserve.

Consumers First and its member organizations stand ready to work with the administration and federal agencies to achieve these goals.

### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> "NHE Fact Sheet," CMS.gov, U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, last modified December 18, 2024, <u>https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/nhe-fact-sheet;</u> "Health Expenditures 1960-2023," National Health Spending Explorer, Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker, n.d., <u>https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/health-spending-explorer/?display=U.S.%2520%2524%2520Billions&service=Hospitals%2520Prescription%2520Drug.</u>

<sup>2</sup> Noam N. Levey. "100 Million People in America Are Saddled With Health Care Debt," KFF Health News, June 16, 2022, https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/diagnosis-debt-investigation-100-million-americans-hidden-medicaldebt/; Lunna Lopes et al., "Americans' Challenges With Health Care Costs," KFF, March 1, 2024, https://www.kff.org/ health-costs/issue-brief/americans-challenges-with-health-care-costs/; Joseph R. Biden Jr., "Executive Order on Lowering Prescription Drug Costs for Americans," The White House, October 14, 2022, National Archives, https:// bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/10/14/executive-order-on-loweringprescription-drug-costs-for-americans/; Sara R. Collins, Shreya Roy, and Relebohile Masitha, "Paying for It: How Health Care Costs and Medical Debt Are Making Americans Sicker and Poorer," The Commonwealth Fund, October 26, 2023, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/surveys/2023/oct/paying-for-it-costs-debt-americans-sickerpoorer-2023-affordability-survey.

<sup>3</sup> "Premiums and Worker Contributions Among Workers Covered by Employer-Sponsored Coverage, 1999-2024," KFF, October 9, 2024, <u>https://www.kff.org/interactive/premiums-and-worker-contributions-among-workers-covered-by-employer-sponsored-coverage/;</u> "Nominal Wage Tracker," Economic Policy Institute, n.d., (October, 2024) <u>https://www.epi.org/nominal-wage-tracker/;</u> "Consumer Price Index Historical Tables for U.S. City Average," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Mid-Atlantic Information Office, (October, 2024), <u>https://www.bls.gov/regions/mid-atlantic/data/consumerpriceindexhistorical\_us\_table.htm</u>.

<sup>4</sup> "2022 Employer Health Benefits Survey," KFF, October 27, 2022, <u>https://www.kff.org/mental-health/report/2022-employer-health-benefits-survey/;</u> "2023 Employer Health Benefits Survey," KFF, October 18, 2023, <u>https://www.kff.org/report-section/ehbs-2023-summary-of-findings/</u>.

<sup>5</sup> "Deductible Relief Day' Is May 19: On That Date, Health Spending for People in Employer Plans Will Exceed Average Deductibles," KFF, May 16, 2019, <u>https://www.kff.org/health-costs/press-release/deductible-relief-day-is-may-19/;</u> Sam Hughes, Emily Gee, and Nicole Rapfogel, "Health Insurance Costs Are Squeezing Workers and Employers," Center for American Progress, November 29, 2022, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/health-insurance-costs-are-</u><u>squeezing-workers-and-employers/</u>.

<sup>6</sup> NORC at the University of Chicago, "Americans' Views on Healthcare Costs, Coverage and Policy," n.d., <u>https://www.norc.org/content/dam/norc-org/pdfs/WHI%20Healthcare%20Costs%20Coverage%20and%20Policy%20Issue%20</u> <u>Brief.pdf</u>.

<sup>7</sup> "About Chronic Diseases," U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, October 4, 2024, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/</u> <u>chronic-disease/about/index.html</u>.

<sup>8</sup> Halsted R Holman, "The Relation of the Chronic Disease Epidemic to the Health Care Crisis," *ACR Open Rheumatology* 2, no. 3 (2020): 167–173, <u>https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC7077778/</u>.

<sup>9</sup> Shameek Rakshit and Matthew McGough, "How Does U.S. Life Expectancy Compare to Other Countries?" Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker, January 31, 2025, <u>https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/u-s-life-</u> <u>expectancy-compare-countries/#Life%20expectancy%20at%20birth,%20in%20years,%201980-2023</u>; Ashish P. Thakrar et al., "Child Mortality in the US and 19 OECD Comparator Nations: A 50-Year Time-Trend Analysis," *Health Affairs* 37, no. 1 (2018): 140–149, <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0767</u>.

<sup>10</sup> "HAIs: Reports and Data," U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, November 25, 2024, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/healthcare-associated-infections/php/data/?CDC\_AAref\_Val=https://www.cdc.gov/hai/data/portal/index.html</u>; David E. Newman-Toker et al., "Burden of Serious Harms From Diagnostic Error in the USA," *BMJ Quality & Safety* 33, no. 2 (2024): 109–120, <u>https://qualitysafety.bmj.com/content/33/2/109</u>.

<sup>11</sup> Danielle Scheurer, "Lack of Transparency Plagues U.S. Health Care System," The Hospitalist, Society of

Hospital Medicine, May 1, 2013, <u>https://www.the-hospitalist.org/hospitalist/article/125866/health-policy/lack-transparency-plagues-us-health-care-system;</u> Ann Boynton and James C. Robinson, "Appropriate Use of Reference Pricing Can Increase Value," *Health Affairs Forefront*, July 7, 2015, <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/</u><u>forefront.20150707.049155/full/;</u> Sarah Kliff and Josh Katz, "Hospitals and 14 Insurers Didn't Want You to See These Prices. Here's Why," *New York Times*, August 22, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/08/22/upshot/hospital-prices.html</u>.

<sup>12</sup> Heather Landi, "Fewer Than 4 in 10 Health Systems Can Successfully Share Data With Other Hospitals, Survey Finds," Fierce Healthcare, August 21, 2019, <u>https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/fewer-than-4-10-health-systems-can-successfully-share-data-other-hospitals</u>; Alex Slosman, "Information Blocking: What Is It and Why You Need to Care," Konica Minolta, blog, January 24, 2023, <u>https://kmbs.konicaminolta.us/blog/information-blocking</u>.

<sup>13</sup> "Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on the Hospital and Outpatient Clinician Workforce: Challenges and Policy Responses," Issue Brief No. HP-2022-13, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, May 2022, https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/covid-19-health-care-workforce.

<sup>14</sup> Gordon Gong et al., "Higher US Rural Mortality Rates Linked to Socioeconomic Status, Physician Shortages, and Lack of Health Insurance," *Health Affairs* 38, no. 12 (2019): 2003–2010, <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/</u> <u>hlthaff.2019.00722</u>.

<sup>15</sup> "Consolidated Appropriations Act (CAA) Gag Clause Prohibition Toolkit: Understanding How Your Service Agreements and Health Care Data Access Must Change Amid the CAA's Prohibition on Gag Clauses," Purchaser Business Group on Health, November 1, 2023, https://www.pbgh.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Toolkit\_Resources-for-CAA-Data-Access-and-Gag-Clause-Attestation\_11.1.2023\_Final.pdf.

<sup>16</sup> Robert A. Berenson et al., *Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices: The Role of the States* (Washington, DC: Urban Institute, January 2020), <u>https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/</u> <u>publication/101508/addressing\_health\_care\_market\_consolidation\_and\_high\_prices\_1.pdf</u>; Michael Cohen, Daria Pelech, and Karen Stockley, *Policy Approaches to Reduce What Commercial Insurers Pay for Hospitals' and Physicians' Services* (Congressional Budget Office, September 2022), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-09/58222-medical-</u> <u>prices.pdf</u>.

<sup>17</sup> Emma Wager, Shameek Rakshit, and Cynthia Cox, "What Drives Health Spending in the U.S. Compared to Other Countries," Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker, August 2, 2024, https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/whatdrives-health-spending-in-the-u-s-compared-to-other-countries/#Healthcare%20spending%20per%20capita,%20 by%20spending%20category.%202021; Drew DeSilver, "For Most U.S. Workers, Real Wages Have Barely Budged in Decades," Pew Research Center, August 7, 2018, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/08/07/for-mostus-workers-real-wages-have-barely-budged-for-decade; 2020 Health Care Cost and Utilization Report (Health Care Cost Institute, May 2022), https://healthcostinstitute.org/images//pdfs/HCCI\_2020\_Health\_Care\_Cost\_and\_Utilization\_Report.pdf; "The Healthcare Cost Crisis: An American Epidemic," West Health, (September, 2024), https:// healthcostcrisis.org/; "Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project (HCUP)," Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, last reviewed February 2025, https://www.ahrq.gov/data/hcup/index. html.

<sup>18</sup> Jeffrey Davis and Kristen O'Brien, "CMMI Proposes New Mandatory Episode-Based Payment Model," *Regs & Eggs* (blog), McDermottPlus, April 18, 2024, <u>https://www.mcdermottplus.com/blog/regs-eggs/cmmi-proposes-new-mandatory-episode-based-payment-model/</u>.

<sup>19</sup> U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "NHE Fact Sheet"; "National Health Expenditures 2022 Highlights," CMS Newsroom, CMS.gov, U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, December 13, 2023, <u>https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/national-health-expenditures-2022-highlights</u>.

<sup>20</sup> U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "NHE Fact Sheet"; U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "National Health Expenditures 2022 Highlights."

<sup>21</sup> Lunna Lopes et al., "Americans' Challenges With Health Care Costs," KFF, updated March 1, 2024, <u>https://www.kff.</u> <u>org/healthcosts/issue-brief/americans-challenges-with-health-care-costs/</u>.

<sup>22</sup> Scheurer, "Lack of Transparency"; Boynton and Robinson, "Appropriate Use"; Kliff and Katz, "Hospitals and Insurers."

<sup>23</sup> Jaime S. King, "Examining State Efforts to Improve Transparency in Healthcare Costs for Consumers," testimony

before the U.S. House Committee on Energy and Commerce and Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, July 17, 2018, <u>https://docs.house.gov/meetings/IF/IF02/20180717/108550/HHRG-115-IF02-Wstate-KingJ-20180717.pdf</u>.

<sup>24</sup> Berenson et al., Market Consolidation and High Prices; King, "Examining State Efforts."

<sup>25</sup> This recommendation builds upon previous consensus language from the Consumers First 2021 legislative agenda. See page 7, left column: "Require the secretary of HHS to establish harmonized reporting of performance measures by health care providers across all payers, including a core set of disparity reduction measures. The secretary would lead a multistakeholder process to build consensus and then publish the harmonized set of measures by 2022." We are recommending adding specific requirements that providers, such as hospital systems, collect self-reported demographic data to allow for disaggregated reporting of existing and new quality measures to drive accountability to population health and health equity.

<sup>26</sup> Chiquita Brooks-LaSure, "Interoperability and the Connected Health Care System," CMS Newsroom, CMS.gov, U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, December 8, 2021, <u>https://www.cms.gov/blog/interoperability-and-connected-health-care-system</u>.

<sup>27</sup> Landi, "Fewer than 4 in 10"; Slosman, "Information Blocking."

<sup>28</sup> "Access to Health Care," FastStats, National Center for Health Statistics, U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, last reviewed October 2, 2024, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/access-to-health-care.htm; https://</u> <u>bhw.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/bureau-health-workforce/data-research/state-of-the-health-workforce-report-2023.</u> <u>pdf</u>; Sarah Jane Tribble and Holly K. Hacker, "Millions in US Live in Places Where Doctors Don't Practice and Telehealth Doesn't Reach," KFF Health News, March 10, 2025, <u>https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/dead-zone-sickest-</u> <u>counties-slow-internet-broadband-desert-health-care-provider-shortage/</u>.

<sup>29</sup> "The Most Severe Future Healthcare Workforce Shortages, Mapped," Advisory Board, updated January 23, 2025, <u>https://www.advisory.com/daily-briefing/2024/09/09/workforce-shortage</u>; Addressing Health Worker Burnout: The U.S. Surgeon General's Advisory on Building a Thriving Health Workforce (Office of the Surgeon General, 2022), <u>https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/health-worker-wellbeing-advisory.pdf</u>.

<sup>30</sup> Office of the Surgeon General, Addressing Health Worker Burnout; Health Care Workforce: Key Issues, Challenges, and the Path Forward (Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, October 2024), <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/</u> <u>documents/82c3ee75ef9c2a49fa6304b3812a4855/aspe-workforce.pdf;</u> "State of the Behavioral Health Workforce, 2024," National Center for Health Workforce Analysis, Health Resources and Services Administration, November 2024, <u>https://bhw.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/bureau-health-workforce/state-of-the-behavioral-health-workforcereport-2024.pdf;</u> "Workplace Violence in Healthcare, 2018," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, April 2020, <u>https://www. bls.gov/iif/factsheets/workplace-violence-healthcare-2018.htm</u>.

<sup>31</sup> Michael E. Johansen, Sheetal M. Kircher, and Timothy R. Huerta, "Reexamining the Ecology of Medical Care," *New England Journal of Medicine* 374, no. 5 (2016): 495–496, <u>https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMc1506109</u>; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Implementing High-Quality Primary Care: Rebuilding the Foundation of Health Care (Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2021); Rachel Reid, Cheryl Damberg, and Mark W. Friedberg, "Primary Care Spending in the Fee-for-Service Medicare Population," *JAMA Internal Medicine* 179, no. 7 (2019): 977–980, <u>https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2730351</u>; Evan D. Gumas et al, "Finger on the Pulse: The State of Primary Care in the U.S. and Nine Other Countries," The Commonwealth Fund, March 28, 2024, <u>https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2024/mar/finger-on-pulse-primary-care-us-nine-countries</u>.

<sup>32</sup> Priya Chidambaram et al., "Who Are the Direct Care Workers Providing Long-Term Services and Supports (LTSS)?" KFF, October 30, 2024, <u>https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/who-are-the-direct-care-workers-providing-long-term-</u> <u>services-and-supports-ltss/;</u> "Understanding the Direct Care Workforce," PHI, n.d. (September 2024), <u>https://www.phinational.org/policy-research/key-facts-faq/</u>.

<sup>33</sup> Ed Yong, "Why Health-Care Workers Are Quitting in Droves," *The Atlantic*, November 16, 2021, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2021/11/the-mass-exodus-of-americas-health-care-workers/620713/</u>.

<sup>34</sup> Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, Health Care Workforce; National Center for Health Workforce Analysis, "State of the Behavioral Health Workforce; Office of the Surgeon General, Addressing Health Worker Burnout.

<sup>35</sup> Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, Health Care Workforce.

This publication was written by: Sophia Tripoli, Senior Director, Health Policy Jane Sheehan, Deputy Senior Director of Government Relations, Families USA

The following contributed to the preparation of this publication: Shaun O'Brien, Policy Director, American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees Ilyse Schuman, Senior Vice President, Health & Paid Leave Policy, American Benefits Council Elizabeth Mitchell, President and CEO, Purchaser Business Group on Health Darren Fogarty, Associate Director of Purchaser Value and Policy, Purchaser Business Group on Health

> The following Families USA staff contributed to the preparation of this material (listed alphabetically): Alicia Camaliche, Senior Policy Analyst Nichole Edralin, Associate Director, Design and Publications Naomi Fener, Director, Population Health Kasey Hampton, Director, Communications Mike Persley, Strategic Partnerships Campaign Manager Aaron Plotke, Senior Policy Analyst



1225 New York Avenue NW, Suite 800, Washington, DC 20005 202-628-3030 info@familiesusa.org FamiliesUSA.org facebook / FamiliesUSA twitter / @FamiliesUSA

VAL2025-13